
 

 

 

LETTER FROM BISHOP PATES RE: RETURN TO SUNDAY OBSERVANCE 

June 3, 2021 

Dear Friends, 

 The Diocese of Crookston will join the other five Minnesota dioceses in re-instating the Sunday 
obligation to attend Mass on July 1 and thus will be effective the weekend of July 3 and 4. 

 The decision is made in line with the guidance of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and 
the Minnesota Department of Health. Especially noteworthy is that as of June 1, the percentage of adults 
vaccinated in the state of Minnesota was 65%. Heartfelt thanks are to be expressed to those who have taken 
this step. Because of vaccination, the country has experienced a significant decline in the incidence of COVID-
19. 

 Many may have legitimate reasons to continue wearing masks and other mitigation practices. I ask 
that our churches make seating accommodations for them. In the same vein, the dispensation from Sunday 
obligation remains in force for those in special circumstances. A list of these is found in the statewide 
announcement. In any case, the operative consideration is sound judgment. 

 Returning to our long-cherished tradition is welcome news. When citing obligation, perhaps the most 
important is the obligation of the heart. The Eucharistic gathering originated at the beginning of the Church 
and has continued without interruption to this day. It manifests our relationship with God through Jesus and 
with one another. We experience God’s direction for our lives in the Liturgy of the Word, we become one 
with Him as his death and resurrection are made present in the Eucharistic Prayer, and we are united with 
Him through partaking in His Body and Blood.  

 Under the leadership of Janelle Gergen and Deacon Mark Krejci, a diocesan taskforce has been 
assembled to work with committees in each parish facilitating “re-uniting in Christ.” In each parish, the 
committee will reach out to encourage and warmly welcome those returning to our Eucharistic community. 
In a spirit of evangelization, the outreach will not only be to those who have joined us in the past, but also 
those who are not often among us. Ultimately, this role of encouragement and invitation falls upon all of us. 
Can we think of a greater gift to extend? 

 Heartfelt thanks are in order to all who have brought us to this happy moment to “reunite in Christ.” 
My best wishes and prayers are with every member of our diocesan community.  

Sincerely Yours in Christ, 

 

 
 
MOST REVEREND RICHARD E. PATES 
Apostolic Administrator 
Diocese of Crookston 



 

 

 
 

Returning to Mass: July 1 Marks End of Dispensation in Minnesota 

The COVID-19 pandemic has been a painful time of separation that necessitated, for a short 

while, suspension of public Masses and the dispensation from the Sunday obligation to attend 

Mass. Nonetheless, since May 2020, Minnesota’s bishops have made available the public 

celebration of Mass to those who wished to attend. Parishes have done an amazing job creating 

safe spaces for worship and the sacraments during the past year. 

Now, as the pandemic subsides, and public gathering restrictions and safety protocols are lifted, 

it is time to gather as the Body of Christ once again. Therefore, the bishops and diocesan 

administrators of the Minnesota Catholic Conference have decided to reinstate the obligation to 

attend Mass on Sundays and Holy Days of Obligation beginning the weekend of July 3-4, 2021. 

Why is attending Mass in-person so important? 

St. John Chrysostom reminds us, “You cannot pray at home as at church, where there is a great 

multitude, where exclamations are cried out to God as from one great heart, and where there is 

something more: the union of minds, the accord of souls, the bond of charity, the prayers of the 

priests” (CCC 2179).  

Attending the in-person celebration of Sunday Mass and receiving Jesus in the Eucharist are vital 

to our lives as Catholic Christians. We were created for Communion. Whether you are returning 

to your home parish, or seeking a local parish on vacation, your participation in the Mass unites 

you with the Church — the Body of Christ. This communion transforms us as persons and 

enables us to make manifest the Kingdom of God in our world. The celebration of the Eucharist 

truly is the source and summit of our faith. 

Pope Francis, in his homily on the Feast of Corpus Christi in 2018, said, “Jesus prepares a 

place for us here below, because the Eucharist is the beating heart of the Church. It gives her 

birth and rebirth; it gathers her together and gives her strength. But the Eucharist also prepares 

for us a place on high, in eternity, for it is the Bread of heaven.” 

Does this mean there will no longer be any dispensation from the Sunday and Holy Day 

obligations? 

Although the general dispensation will no longer be available, the Church has always recognized 

that certain circumstances can excuse a person from the requirement to observe the obligation. 

Persons are excused from the obligation to attend Mass on Sundays or Holy Days under the 

following circumstances: 
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1. You have reason to believe your health would be significantly compromised if you were 

to contract a communicable illness (i.e., you have underlying conditions or are in a high-

risk category).  

2. You exhibit flu-like symptoms.  

3. You have good reason to think you might be asymptomatic of a contagious illness (e.g., 

you were in recent contact with someone who tested positive for a contagious illness such 

as COVID or influenza).  

4. You care for the sick, homebound, or infirmed. 

5. You are pregnant or you are 65 years of age or older (per the CDC’s recommendation for 

high-risk individuals). 

6. You cannot attend Mass through no fault of your own (e.g., no Mass is offered; you are 

infirm; or, while wanting to go, you are prevented for some reason you cannot control, 

such as your ride did not show up). 

7. You have significant fear or anxiety of becoming ill by being at Mass.  

If situations 1 through 3 apply to you, prudent concern for your neighbor should lead you to stay 

home.  If you fall within situations 4-7, please exercise good judgment, consider the common 

good, and know you would not be held to the obligation of attending Mass.  For further questions 

about the application of any of these situations, please contact your pastor.  These categories will 

be reviewed in due course and revised as needed. 

 

Those within the categories enumerated above must still observe the Lord’s Day and are 

encouraged to spend time in prayer on Sunday, meditating on the Lord’s passion, death, and 

resurrection; an excellent way to do this is by praying the Liturgy of the Hours and participating 

in a broadcast/livestream of the Sunday Mass. 

More information, answers to frequently asked questions, and a portal to each diocese’s 

protocols can be found at the website backtomassmn.org.  

The return of our faith family to Mass is a joyous occasion. With that in mind, we also encourage 

the faithful to post on social media about their return-to-Mass worship experiences using the 

hashtag #backtomassmn. Wherever you may be, welcome home! 

Most Rev. Bernard A. Hebda, Archbishop of St. Paul and Minneapolis 

Most Rev. Andrew H. Cozzens, Auxiliary Bishop of St. Paul and Minneapolis 

Most Rev. John M. Quinn, Bishop of Winona-Rochester 

Most Rev. Donald J. Kettler, Bishop of St. Cloud 

Most Rev. Daniel J. Felton, Bishop of Duluth 

Most Rev. Richard E. Pates, Apostolic Administrator of Crookston 

Very Rev. Douglas L. Grams, Diocesan Administrator of New Ulm 
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